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Annual Ski Swap
Our annual Ski Swap was a great success, with over $5,000 

in sales and a 
profit of $800 
to the club. I 
would like to 
thank Suntrail 
Source for 
Adventure for 
again host-
ing our club 
run ski swap. 
This is a great 
event that en-
ables people 

to get into the sport of skiing in an affordable way.

From the President           
Mike Campbell 

Greetings from the president’s office. 
Can you feel the anticipation in the air 
for the start of the ski season? That 
little dusting of snow made me dig 
out my skis and scrape the summer 
wax off.  I think we will all need to do 
a snow dance to get Mother Nature to 
dump some snow in our area.

What Goes On before the Season Starts.
The season starts with the crews preparing for the ski 
swap and trails cleanup, and continues with all the work 
that happens behind the scenes of which many club mem-
bers may not be aware. This includes, but is not limited 
to, trails cleared of debris, bulldozer work, weeds mowed 
down, signs put up, lights for the night loop tested, equip-
ment serviced and maintained, volunteer tasks organized, 
ski races scheduled, events planned, membership forms 
sent out, registrations compiled, funds collected, Jack-
rabbit coaches lined up and trained, Jackrabbits lessons 
planned, newsletters put together and distributed, and 
website and facebook pages updated. 
	 That’s a lot of work!!! We could not do it without 
all the great volunteers who help out with every aspect of 
running our great club. I would like to thank all our volun-
teers and trail captains for all the work they do for the club. 
If you meet a volunteer out on the trail, thank them for all 
their work. If you wish to help out, please let us know! We 
are always looking for help.

9-15 Jan 2022    - Trail Exchange Sauble SC 
16-22 Jan 2022  - Trail Exchange Glenelg SC 
23-29 Jan 2022  - Trail Exchange OSCCSC
6 Feb. 2022        - Suntrail Special Race
13-19 Feb 2022  - Trail Exchange BVSC
8 Feb. 2022        - CWOSSA Race

An Early Start! --and Stop!

Andrew diligently processing some satisfied ski swappers.
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Memberships
By now most of our club members have purchased their 
memberships through Zone4.ca. If you have not yet reg-
istered, I would encourage you to do so. Once you have 
purchased your membership, you can pick up your sticker 
for your membership key fob at Suntrail Source for Adven-
ture in Hepworth . I would like to remind club members 
to wear their membership tags when on the trails. 

Thursday--No, Tuesday--Night Time Trials
Jack Van Dorp is running Tuesday night time trials, (see 
details in this newsletter, p. 3).  If you want to test out 
your fitness level over the season why not race against 
the clock at the Time Trial and see how much faster and 
fitter you get as the season progresses?

XCSO Kilometre Challenge 2021-22
Last year we had over 100 members participate in the XCSO 
Kilometre challenge run by Cross Country Ontario.   XCSO 
is running it again this year, also we may run a challenge for 
club members only. SEE P. 8 FOR MORE INFO. Why not 
sign up and see how many km. you can put in throughout the 
entire season?  See if you can beat your totals from last year..

Thanks to our Land Owners
Please keep in mind that much of the land our ski trails 
are situated on are privately owned, and we are guests of 
the land owners. Without the generosity of these owners 
we would not have the great trail systems we enjoy today. 
Please stay on the trails and leave no trace.
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We are ready and waiting for snow so we can start pack-
ing and grooming. As soon as there is enough snow to ski 
safely, the signs will be posted at County Road 9 and our 
website will have a report.

Ready for the winter maintenance, your groomer, Neil, 
and your trail captain, Richard

See you on the Colpoy’s Trails.
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Colpoys Ski 
Trail
Richard Bonert

A big thank you to all of you who helped with the fall trail 
work on Saturday, October 30th. The work party on Sat-
urday went well (no rain with about 20 volunteers plus a 
second large group of volunteers of the Special Olympics 
group.) All trails were worked over and the growth and 
grass around the registration kiosk and the shed were cut 
using a brushcutter.

Regarding debris or fallen trees, the trails are in good shape, 
but a recent inspection walk showed that several sections, 
like last year, are still flooded. The problem is we had hardly 
any frost so the ground is not yet frozen. We are looking not 
only for snow but also for some good freezing weather.

Trail Reroutes
For those of you who know the Colpoy’s Trails better:
The trails around G, where the north end of the Beaver 
Pond Trail and the West Trail meet, which was non-pass-
able last year and had only a non-groomed detour, have 
been rerouted with the help of the landowners Laura and 
Bevan. They will be groomed and track set as usual (no de-
tour as last season). The change is minor so no new map is 
required.  The point ‘G’ will be there, but about 100m. more 
south towards ‘A’ as before. New signs will be posted.
	
There is also some reroute on Ron’s Trail to avoid one of 
the most rocky areas; everything is well marked.

Otherwise we are ready with the equipment, and snow 
clearing of the parking lot is ordered. Unfortunately, we 
will once again not have a port-a-potty on site due to the 
health regulations. Registrations and payment for day use 
will be the same set up as last year’s (cash accepted). 
Signs will go up as usual as soon as the snow falls.

Registration
Heidi Tones

With over 1000 members so far, it looks as if we have 
another great membership of outdoor enthusiasts! If you 
have a school ski team, or a community group that would 
like to use the trails to ski or snowshoe for one time, day 
passes can be purchased and filled out at the hut. You can 
deposit cash or e-transfer! Passes can also be purchased 
at Suntrail Source for Adventure, Hepworth, where they 
take all forms of payment (for an additional administrative 
fee of $2). If you plan to take your group routinely, please 
contact me to get forms for a discounted price. It is impor-
tant that everyone is covered under the insurance.

If you do not have your ski fob 
yet, be sure to take a copy of 
your receipt into Suntrail and 
wear your fob proudly, indicat-
ing you are a member in good 
standing. New ski fobs with our 
new BSC logo were designed 
by Tom Hakala last year. If you 
would like to replace yours with 
a new one, please take your old 
one(s) into Suntrail and they will 
happily replace it/them!

See you on the trails,
Heidi, Registrar

Winter Maintenance: Oh, a tree? - You told us. - Gone in 48 hours. - Ron’s Trail



 December 2021

Schedule

Date Course Technique Length (km.)
Dec. 7/21 2 x Jackrabbit Skate 2.1

Dec. 14/21 2-Way/Paperclip/Jackrabbit Classic 3.5

Dec. 21/21 1 x Jackrabbit Skate 1.1

Dec. 28/21 5-ish loop* Classic 5-ish

Jan. 4/22 2 x Jackrabbit Classic 2.1

Jan. 11/22 2-Way/Paperclip/Jackrabbit Skate 3.5

Jan. 18/22 1 x Jackrabbit Classic 1.1

Jan. 25/22 5-ish loop* Skate 5-ish

Feb. 1/22 2 x Jackrabbit Skate 2.1

Feb. 8/22 2-Way/Paperclip/Jackrabbit Classic 3.5

Feb. 15/22 5-ish loop* Classic 5-ish

Feb. 22/22 1 x Jackrabbit Skate 1.1

Mar. 1/22 1 x Jackrabbit Classic 1.1

Mar. 8/22 2-Way/Paperclip/Jackrabbit Skate 3.5

Mar. 15/22 5-ish loop* Skate 5-ish

Mar. 22/22 1 x Jackrabbit Skate 1.1

Mar. 29/22 2 x Jackrabbit Classic 2.1
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Time Trials
Jack Van Dorp

Time Trials are back! – Tuesdays this Winter.

Looking for a mid-week speed “tuneup”? 

We are again offering virtual time trials. To give a little 
more recovery time before the more official weekend 
races, Time Trials will be on TUESDAYS this winter (not 
Thursdays, as last year).

Each week has a set course and technique.

Courses vary in distance and difficulty, and between clas-
sic and skate techniques. Each course is scheduled to oc-
cur twice in each technique over the course of the winter.
Challenge your friends, but if skiing at the same time as 
others be sure to maintain social distance, and leave an 
interval between starts.

To avoid high-traffic trail times, competition is only permit-
ted before 10:00 a.m. and after 5:00 p.m. each Tuesday.
All courses start from the “official” start-finish line, between 
the pole and the bench in the stadium. If we can sort out 
a clock, we will. 

You are responsible for timing yourself from start to finish, 
and completing the form online. CLICK HERE to submit 
your results.

There will be no race officials, no timing people or other 
volunteers, course markings, or hut access.

This is a self-catered honour system event. “Official” times 
are based on doing the “Official” course and technique for 
that date. If you do the other technique, or another ‘Of-
ficial’ course, just fill out the form with what you did so the 
results are accurate.

You can find the results by CLICKING HERE. Strava seg-
ments have also been created for each course.

There will be four different courses, with a different course 
each week. See schedule below and maps by clicking on 
THIS LINK or go to the Bruce Ski Club website, Events 
page. Then go to: Tuesday Evening Time Trials page for 
all the information about the Time Trials.

Time Trial Risk Management:
• Headlamps recommended especially when the course is 
beyond the lit loop
• Participation is 100% voluntary.

*5-ish Loop--2 Way Street, Paperclip, Yoyo, Sheldon’s, Jackrabbit

Test Yourself!! Have fun!! Tuesdays, before  10 a.m., after 5 p.m.!

Above: Julian Smith crossing the finish line in first 
place for the sprint finals Sun. Dec. 5
Below: Julian on podium for 15km classic Sun Dec 12

Speaking of Speed: 
Western Canadian Championships at Sovereign Lake

https://docs.google.com/forms/d/e/1FAIpQLScP4nqz7xqP4CR9oavzUc_NMyHaKEPgJO5FV_3Mat2vF8oZdQ/viewform
https://docs.google.com/spreadsheets/d/1WH3cLRA2wmeCPoToko0W3gNzvcoHlDVRPCVPRkQkUi8/edit#gid=869623748
http://bruceskiclub.ca/time-trials/
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Volunteer Screening 
Policy John Cameron, Director, BSC

Getting involved as a Volunteer with the Bruce Ski Club not 
only increases the Club’s capacity to accomplish its Mis-
sion, it also allows volunteers an opportunity to engage with 
and contribute to building our local ski community.

Ensuring the safety and security of all members of this 
community is an utmost priority for the Bruce Ski Club. 
To this end, the Bruce Ski Club is adopting a Volunteer 
Screening Policy to support the safety and security of club 
members most at risk, those members being vulnerable 
sector persons.

Volunteer Canada uses this term, vulnerable sector per-
sons, to denote individuals who have difficulty protecting 
themselves and are therefore at greater risk of harm. Peo-
ple may be vulnerable because of age, disability/handi-
cap, or circumstances. This may include but is not limited 
to children, youth, senior citizens, people with physical, 
developmental, social, emotional, or other disabilities.

It is now the responsibility of any Cross-Country Ski On-
tario (XCSO) registered club to ensure appropriate volun-
teer screening is in place to help ensure the safety and 
security of vulnerable persons. The Bruce Ski Club is in 
the process of introducing a suite of Safe Sport policies to 
meet this responsibility. 

Over the last year, a Volunteer Screening Policy and four 
supporting policies were pulled together from best practic-
es across multiple sports. These policies include the base 
Volunteer Screening Policy, as well as the following sup-
porting policies: Confidentiality Policy, Privacy Policy, Vol-
unteer Code of Conduct, and Member Code of Conduct.

The screening policy is to go into effect for any NEW vol-
unteer filling a position AFTER January 1, 2022.  IT WILL 
NOT APPLY to volunteers for short term events such as 
races, special events and for individuals under the age 
of 18. The process will involve a series of multiple, over-
lapping screening barriers which become progressively 
more rigorous for those volunteer positions associated 
with Vulnerable Sector Persons.

At its simplest, new volunteers will be required to complete a 
Screening Disclosure Form that will collect basic information 
– name, address – as well a brief personal history. Screening 
Disclosure Forms are now quite prevalent in the sport commu-
nity, and ours was developed from several of these. In reality, 
this means we may have to go through a few revisions of our 
disclosure form before we find something that works for us.

For those volunteers who will be associated with vulnerable 
sector persons, screening will also require a Police Vulnerable 
Sector Check (which we do now), reference checks (at least 
two) and a short interview focused on the Bruce Ski Club’s duty 
of care with respect to providing a safe and secure environment 
for all its participants, particularly vulnerable sector persons. 

The plan is to post our new safe sport policies on the club’s 
website as soon as possible. Also, technology willing, posted 
on the website will be links to our Screening Disclosure Form 
and a release form allowing the club to contact references.
 
Most of what is now formalized in our Safe Sport policies the 
club has been doing informally for many years. Still, formal-
izing a framework of Safe Sport policy has been a big step for 
us. Even though we incorporated best practices across mul-
tiple sports we do not know how these practices will work for 
us. That said, our plan is to implement our Safe Sport policies 
for the 2022 ski season with the intent of re-evaluating them at 
the end of the season.

Special Olympics
Laura Howlett

The Owen Sound Special Olympics Waxwings Nordic Ski 
Team completed five or six planned weeks of dry land 
training this fall, being rained out only once. The team-
mates and volunteers enjoyed helping out at the Colpoy’s 
and Sawmill Trail cleanups.  After the Sawmill cleanup, 
the team hiked Yo-Yo as some of the team members have 
never skied such an advanced loop.  In November, team 
member Anne Howlett was super proud to be invited to 
represent Special Olympics by dropping the first puck at 
the Owen Sound Attack game November 6.  At least two 
of us have already been out to ski.  

Fingers crossed for more snow! Waxwings helping at Sawmill clean-up.



 December 2021

5

I would like to extend a big thank 
you to everyone who helped on 
the day of the trail clean up.  We 
are in good shape.  Trail improve-
ment on the Kiwanis property has 
been completed.  The Piston bul-
ly will be able to make the rounds 
on Kiwanis Loop and Grunt with 
room to spare. Logging on the 
Grey Sauble Conservation Au-
thority property will take place 
sometime next summer.  Addi-
tional trees have been slated for 
removal to improve the trail for 
grooming with the Piston bully.  
We have also been approved to 
make two short connectors from 
the Jackrabbit trail to Paperclip.  
The goal is to extend our lit loop 
to include about half of Paperclip.  
This is the reason for the new connectors.  We will also be 
able to improve access to the jumps and bumps course 
below the first hill on Jackrabbit.  Thank you again to all 
who have contributed to our trail maintenance. 

And, as reported by Ron Downie: The grooming schedule 
has been sent out to the Groomers: Ron Downie, Fred 
Scheel, Harry Hong, Andrew Howlett.

We are waiting for snow!

Clean-up is a family affair

Many hands make light work.

Imagining all the 
little squealing 
Bunnies go-
ing up, down, 
around, and 
through!

It’s not all trail work and ap-
parently it’s not all work all 
of the time!

Sawmill Nordic Centre
Fred Schlenker
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The Kiosk
Fred Schlenker

Complete Kiosk Arriving Soon!

I would like to thank the efforts of Gregg MacKay (teacher) 
and two of his students, Cole Brown and Landon Heathers 
plus the hands of many others for the design and construc-
tion of our new Kiosk. It is replacing our old and tired sign 
boards outside of the Hepworth shelter. This project has 
suffered several delays due to COVID circumstances at 
Owen Sound District Secondary School but is now near
completion.  

Were you wondering what this was?

Here is a clue.

It’s 

on 

the 

move!!

Almost there.

To be continued...

Wait until you see the 
finished product!

?
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Virtual Ski Swap
Tom Hakala

Last season, because of the pandemic, we 
did not hold our annual in-person ski swap 
at Suntrail in the fall. That left a huge hole for 
people looking for ski equipment, especially 
families with Jackrabbits who had grown out 
of their boots, jackets or other ski parapher-
nalia. To help out, we set up the BSC Ski 
Swap page at Facebook Marketplace. 

Word of this virtual ski swap spread over-
night. Soon we had over 600 members buy-
ing and selling used equipment. Coupled 
with a record increase in membership in 
the Bruce Ski Club was a short supply of 
new ski goods because of supply chain is-
sues and a major ski factory fire in Europe. 
It seemed as if everyone wanted to try cross 
country skiing. 

We pulled the plug on the virtual ski swap last 
spring, with the hope that this fall we would be 
able to hold our live and in person swap again 
in November. We did indeed hold our live swap 
and it was a big success. But it only lasted one 
day… and it was over. I received a number of 
messages mainly from Jackrabbit parents ex-
plaining that their kids often grow out of their 
ski stuff by mid-season. They wanted the vir-
tual swap back again so they can pick up used 
boots, etc. throughout the ski season. 

So on November 14th (the day after the 
live swap) the Facebook Marketplace BSC 
Ski Swap was brought back from hibernation. Again, 
within a day, activity was at a fever pitch. Someone was 
looking for size 45 three-pin boots… “Message me, I 
have a pair you can have.” It has been going like that 
ever since. 

So if you have a basement cluttered with old skis and boots 
that you don’t use any more, go to BSC Ski Swap and ask 
to join the BSC Ski Swap. You just may get enough money 
to justify going to Suntrail and buying those boards you 
have been eyeing.

Newsletter
Joy Ward

From the new editor: Many thanks to Tom Hakala for his 
help and advice to get me set up to take on this job. He is 
going to be a very hard act to follow! Fortunately, he has 
said he will continue to produce great graphics such as 
the one above! As for setting up the Virtual Ski Swap, I 
really appreciate Tom’s efforts there too. Last year I was 
able to  help a lot of potential skiers with their needs and 
tidy up my ski room as well. Just one pair of mismatched 
poles left!

I have been involved with the Bruce Ski Club for about 40 
years in various capacities. Had to take a health break, 
but my goal of getting back on my skis was a huge motiva-
tor for me. Not sure if what I do now can truly be called ski-
ing, but just being out there in the beauty and freshness of 
winter is healing to the soul. I have had so much pleasure 
over the years in cross-country skiing, I am grateful to be 
able to pass it on as a part of this great club. 

I welcome your contributions: pictures, articles, news, and 
suggestions for articles (send to: joyward@bmts.com.)
I will try to keep up the high standard of communicating 
what you, the members, need to know. Snowy trails to you!

https://www.facebook.com/groups/705564346696065
mailto:joyward%40bmts.com?subject=BSC%20info


 December 2021Thank you to the following
 Patrons
Community Foundation Grey Bruce
Katelin Sims & Andrew Jeffrey
Suntrail Source for Adventure
Midwestern Communications
The Power Workers Union
Vandorp/Hodgkinson Family
Ani and Don Eby

Sponsors
The Manwells, Jack & Tara
Julie and Tom Rice
Laura Robinson & John Cameron
Williams Family
Beth and Stephanie Lowe
Shirley Holmes
Jacquie & Dan Mersich
Shallow Lake Physiotherapy
Connie & Andy Poste
Marg Sanborn
Judith & Thomas Nagel
Deb & Ron Downie
Bibianne & Larry Bird
Runner’s Den
The Howlett Family
Jean & Mike Campbell
The Purdon Family
Gord Edwards
Danielle Benedict
Pet Valu (Norm Bell)
The Chin Yut/Reece Family
Groh/Chun family
Chatsworth Honey
Leona Cunningham
Glenn Kujbida
The Smith/Tones Family
Kemble Mountain Maple Products
John Tamming
Sandy Stevenson
Marcy & Bruce McGill
Franziska and Mike
     Suzanne & Michael Rutherford
Ann West & Bill Moriarty
Zandvliets
Susan Martin & Adrian Hussey
Tobin Day
Aiden Schenkels and Erin Snelgrove
Irene and Andrew Loucks
Kristal McGee

President - Mike Campbell	     519-477-1098   	            mike@bruceskiclub.ca
Vice-President - Shawn Radcliffe    519-935-9905	    shawn.radcliffe@gmail.com
Secretary - Deborah  Downie	     519-339-0762       deborahdownie62@gmail.com                    
Treasurer - Andrew Howlett 	     519-376-2203	               andrew@howlett.net
Registrar - Heidi Tones	     519-534-3222	         smith.tones@gmail.com
Colpoys Trail Capt - Richard Bonert	      519-371-0711                         richard.b-bsc@bell.net
Sawmill  Nordic Centre  
Facilities Manager  - Fred Schlenker      226-668-9403	        schlenkerfred@gmail.com
Grooming Trail Captain - Ron Downie	     226-568-2959                 rondebdownie@gmail.com
Jackrabbits - Dave White, Jody MacEachern, Erik Proulx	    jackrabbits@bruceskiclub.ca
GBN Liaison - Matt Nelson	      519-374-4562	              gbnpres@gmail.com   
Race Coordinator - Marilyn Suke      519-374-4227 	              mpsuke@gmail.com
Newsletter Editor - Joy Ward	      519-534-1296                joyward27@gmail.com

The Bruce Ski Club would like to thank             	    for the printing of this newsletter.

The Chesser Family
Nelson Family
Nina Andic

Friends
Joy Ward
The Matthies
Brian Ferguson
Cindy & Richard
     Davies Straby Family
Frances Turner
Logan Emslie and Elaine Watts
Shaylynn Luyt
Michelle Lafleur and 
     Jean-Pierre Bisnaire
Mackay Family
Mary Robertson
Ian Miller
Donna Paterson
The Spencers
Allison Hooper
Michael Stewart
Susan Richardson
Leslie Ransom
Carol Masse
Dawn Tremblay
Lambkin Family
Gena & John Van Dorp
Leo Verschuren
Wardell Family
Barbara Reuber
Marsha McLean and Dan Purdon
Kristine Hammel
Miller Family
Michael Jeavons
Ken Clarke
Lloyd Lewis
Jones Family
Grant Dunlop
MacDonalds
Carrie Currie
Shawn Grimstead
Rick Danard
Barbara Smith
Ron Hepburn
Lisa Moffat
The Bakker Family
Hatch Family
David Cox

Our Landowners
Grey Sauble Conservation Authority
Ron Gatis
Kiwanis Whispering Pines Campground
Ministry of Natural Resources and Forestry
The Spencer Family
Laura McNamara & Bevan Ratcliffe

Bruce Ski Club Executive

Kelly, Reese & Bree Wilkins
Donna Farrow
Linda Mason
Poppy McFarlane
Mark & Barb Avery
Abbott Wouters family
Don Judges
Anna Roginska
Andrew Phillips

Doris Eggers
Claudia Wunder Williams
Judy Rich
David Ranck
Trevor Stokes
Emil van Dijk
Jennifer Harris
Joanne Kolomeitz
Kristen Pellow
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Distance Challenges 
The XCSO Distance Challenge is currently being 
organized with the expertise of Logan Hong. Watch 
HERE for details.

Bruce Ski Club may be organizing its own challenge. 
Watch the BSC website Events page HERE for details.

In the meantime, get out there and keep track of 
your own km. Give yourself a goal!

mailto:mike@bruceskiclub.ca
mailto:shawn.radcliffe@gmail.com
mailto:andrew@howlett.net
mailto:smith.tones@gmail.com
mailto:richard.b-bsc@bell.net
mailto:jackrabbits@bruceskiclub.ca
https://www.greysauble.on.ca/
http://www.campontario.net/
https://www.ontario.ca/page/ministry-natural-resources-and-forestry
https://xcskiontario.ca/2021/12/08/xcso-2022-kilometre-challenge-coming-soon/
http://bruceskiclub.ca/events/

